	PART 1 (OPEN TO THE PUBLIC)
	ITEM NO. 10




REPORT OF THE AUDIT COMMITTEE



Title:  

Feedback from the meeting – 22 April 2008

Recommendations: Members approved the draft annual governance statement and empowered the chair to review and approve any amendments, should they be required.
Members approved the internal audit annual report and the annual strategy and plan.

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY:

This report informs Members of the matters considered by Audit Committee at its meeting on 22 April, 2008. 
The issues considered were:-

Report of the Audit Commission

1. Annual Audit and Inspection Letter
Reports of the City Treasurer

2. Update on the joint work being done on Partnerships by the Authority and the Audit Commission 
3. Internal Audit Annual Report 2007/2008

4. Annual Review of Internal Audit Charter

5. Local Code of Corporate Governance

6. Annual Governance Statement

7. Internal Audit Strategy and Plan for 2008/09
8. Internal Audit Output Report, April to March 2007/08
9. Completed Investigations (Under Part 2 – Exclusion of the Public)

10. Risk Management Strategy Update and Position Statement 2007/08

11. Feedback from the Audit Committee meeting held on 29 January, 2008


BACKGROUND DOCUMENTS:
Reports to Audit Committee 22 April, 2008,
can be found on SOLAR 


ASSESSMENT OF RISK: 
Risk is minimised through the regular monitoring and reporting of exceptional items

	


SOURCE OF FUNDING:

Not applicable

	


LEGAL ADVICE OBTAINED:
Not applicable 

	


FINANCIAL ADVICE OBTAINED: Not applicable

	


CONTACT OFFICER:  Peter Kidd, Senior Scrutiny Support Officer Tel: 793 3322  
E-mail: peter.kidd@salford.gov.uk 


WARD(S) TO WHICH REPORT RELATE(S):
All


KEY COUNCIL POLICIES:
    
Internal Audit Policy / Strategy

Risk Management


DETAILS

Issues considered

1. Annual Audit and Inspection Letter
· Nigel England, audit commission, informed the meeting that Clive Portman, District Auditor and Relationship Manager, has now moved on and been replaced by Mick Waite, who hopes to attend the next meeting.
· Nigel then presented the annual letter to the committee, highlighting the key messages. Overall the council is performing well and has maintained its three star status under the Comprehensive Performance Assessment (CPA). Nigel also outlined the actions the council should be taking during the next year. Of particular concern is the level of risk associated with the Housing Revenue Account, schools budget deficits, and council tax collection rates.
· The letter explains in more detail how the CPA judgement is arrived at, the work that the audit commission has undertaken and the supporting evidence it has gathered. The letter also contains a list of reports the Audit Commission has issued during the year and a note confirming where the letter can be accessed. Members were then invited to comment on the letter.

· Concerns were raised about comparisons with other authorities and that maybe we should concentrate on Salford and aim higher for example we should be aiming for 100% council tax collection. It was pointed out that the collection figures quoted relate to collections within the financial year and that monies carry on being collected beyond the year end date for various reasons, and the true collection rate is higher than the target quoted. Collection rates are getting better and positive steps have been taken to improve levels. It is still a valid question to ask if the targets are sufficiently challenging, however if you were aim and account for 100% collection, which is impossible due to deaths or court cases etc. you would be setting out to fail. The meeting was reminded that this and other collection related issues are considered by customer and support service scrutiny.
· Concerns were raised about the level of debt written off by the council each year. The write off policy has been considered by customer & support services scrutiny, and the actual level of write off and reasons are reported to scrutiny on a regular basis, and have been the subject of a more detailed consideration should the committee require further information. 
· The HRA was raised as members sought to clarify the associated risk. This year the HRA is running without a reserve, whilst this is not in line with good practice, there is a mitigating reserve figure in the general fund, though this means this figure cannot be used for service delivery it remains a real concern of the audit commission and should be carefully monitored. It was also pointed out that budget scrutiny regularly reviews balances and how corporate risks are being managed during the year.
· School budgets is a very serious issue many are in deficit. Children’s services scrutiny have considered the overall position but members would welcome an external opinion from the audit commission on the very worst examples. It was also mentioned that the budgets of schools earmarked for closure was also a serious concern, declining rolls and capacity problems can quickly worsen a schools financial position these do require a clear strategy to manage a solution, though each school is different.
· Members asked about indicators of inward investment to the local economy how opinion is informed and how accurate is this when issues of social deprivation continue. The BBC relocation is an example of massive inward investment which needs to be monitored and developed to ensure that the potential improvements are delivered. Perhaps the key is in future to ensure any decisions reached include information on how improvements are to be measured.

· Social needs transport has been looked at by the audit commission across Greater Manchester. There is an action plan developed from their work which to which Salford is due to respond. 
· There is a special scrutiny panel looking at Supporting People, working to ensure monitoring arrangements are robust and improvements are secured.
· Members wanted to record their gratitude for the work Clive Portman has undertaken with the committee and wish him well for the future.
Reports of the City Treasurer
2. Update on the joint work being done on Partnerships by the Authority and the Audit Commission
Internal audit  and the audit commission have worked with senior officers looking into the governance of partnerships that the authority is engaged in. together they have developed risk matrices which, when populated with relevant details, will help develop governance arrangements and ensure that the risks associated with partnerships arrangements are identified and managed effectively. Work is about to begin on the population of the matrices.
3. Internal Audit Annual Report 2007/2008
This report fulfils statutory reporting requirements and information will also feed into the annual governance statement. The report includes internal audits opinion on the effectiveness of the council’s internal controls, and the work done to inform the opinion.
The performance of internal audit against the annual plan is also outlined, along with an assessment of it’s the compliance with the CIFPA code of practice. The report concludes with the development plans for next year. Importantly Nikki was able to confirm that the audit commission is satisfied with the performance of internal audit and has not identified any significant issues. 
4. Annual Review of Internal Audit Charter
Nikki presented the revised charter which has changed from the previous year only to reflect a change in job titles.
5. Local Code of Corporate Governance
Don Simpson presented this report, which is a revision of the local code prompted by a revised CIPFA / SOLACE framework of good governance for use in local government. The six good governance principles are listed with an explanation of how the council will apply them. Don will return to the committee with a self assessment of progress against the framework, which will help identify what we do well and what we could do better as an authority.
6. Annual Governance Statement
Nikki presented a draft of the annual governance statement which had to be considered now in the light of the likely merger of the audit and accounts committees. Members approved the draft and empowered the chair to review and approve any amendments, should they be required, prior to the finalisation of the statement which will be presented to the first meeting of the audit and accounts committee.

7. Internal Audit Strategy and Plan for 2008/09
Andy Waine, Audit Manager, presented details of the work internal audit are expecting to undertake in the coming year. Using a risk based approach; areas of work are identified and prioritised then matched with the available days the team can provide.  Inevitably some areas of work of low risk will not be able to be completed because there are not enough days. However the plan is continually reviewed to ensure that any emerging areas of work are risk assessed and incorporated into the plan and any work areas where risks levels are changed are reconsidered. The report also highlighted the main areas of work.
Members asked Nikki to check and report back how PFI schools are to address the issue of increasingly extended school provision.
A concern around section 106 monies was raised. This is the subject of an audit report the summary of which will be available soon and members requiring more information can ask for the full report, and if necessary follow concerns up in the usual way.

8. Internal Audit Output Report, April to March 2007/08
This report details progress against the audit plan 2007/2008 and includes a summary of the number of audit reports and Post Implementation Reviews (PIR) issued since the last meeting. Areas for future investigation were also identified.
Members raised several queries particularly about the PIR’s.
Attendance management - concerns were addressed by a written submission from Human Resources, previously circulated to members.

Purchase cards - Geoff Topping, Assistant Director Finance, was able to assure members that improvements to the system were now in place.
ICT Governance in schools - members, concerned about the number of recommendations still outstanding were assured that audit were revisiting the area and if progress is unsatisfactory then it may well be that members will want to ask appropriate persons to attend the committee to explain why this is the case. Audit will keep members informed.

9. Completed Investigations (Under Part 2 – Exclusion of the Public)
This report identified the issues and common themes arising from investigations. Members suggested that in one case a member of staff be congratulated for bring an issue to the attention of the appropriate authorities.
10. Risk Management Strategy Update and Position Statement 2007/08
Don Simpson presented the revised risk management strategy. A risk management portal has been developed and will be launched at the end of April. There will be an e learning risk management package which will be available for all members to complete. Don asked that committee members would complete it and support the message that all members would benefit from following the training package, which takes about 30 minutes to complete.
11. Feedback from the Audit Committee meeting held on 29 January, 2008

No matters arose.
· Any other business
Hopefully the May council meeting will confirm the merger of the Accounts and Audit committees into the Audit and Accounts Committee the first meeting of which will take place on; Monday 30th June 2008 at 9.30 am in a Committee Room at the Civic Centre, Swinton.
There will be private meetings for committee members scheduled before the next 2 meetings, 1 with internal auditors and 1 with the external auditors. These meetings will give the opportunity to raise or discuss issues without the presence of other officers. These meetings will continue on an annual basis.

Members Attendance

	Councillor
	April
	

	Cllr Macdonald
	√
	

	Cllr Howard
	√
	

	Cllr K. Garrido
	√
	

	Cllr Pennington
	√
	

	Cllr Ainsworth
	√
	

	Cllr Dawson
	√
	

	Cllr Lightup
	√
	

	Cllr E Burgoyne
	√
	

	Cllr Jolley
	√
	

	Cllr Turner
	A
	

	Cllr Owen
	A
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